Empires and Nations from the Eighteenth to the Twentieth Century

Empires and Nations from the Eighteenth to the Twentieth Century: Volume 2

Edited by

Antonello Biagini and Giovanna Motta

CAMBRIDGE SCHOLARS

PUBLISHING

Empires and Nations from the Eighteenth to the Twentieth Century: Volume 2 Edited by Antonello Biagini and Giovanna Motta PRIN 2009

This book first published 2014

Cambridge Scholars Publishing

12 Back Chapman Street, Newcastle upon Tyne, NE6 2XX, UK

British Library Cataloguing in Publication Data A catalogue record for this book is available from the British Library

Copyright © 2014 by Antonello Biagini, Giovanna Motta and contributors

All rights for this book reserved. No part of this book may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted, in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise, without the prior permission of the copyright owner.

ISBN (10): 1-4438-6017-4, ISBN (13): 978-1-4438-6017-8

As a two volume set: ISBN (10): 1-4438-6363-7, ISBN (13): 978-1-4438-6363-6

Editing: Antonello Battaglia, Martina Bitunjac, Alberto Becherelli, Anida Sokol, Roberto Sciarrone and Alessandro Vagnini

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Part IV: Colonial Politics and the Age of Empires

Chapter Ten Models of European Colonial Empires

The Impact of British Policy on the Institutional System of the Khanate of Kalat (North-West India, 1870–1914) Gianluca Pastori	3
The First Tunisian Crisis (1864) Antonello Battaglia	12
The British Empire in South Africa, 1875–1881: A Case Study in the Changes of Imperial Thought Michał Leśniewski	18
Imperialism of Kaiser Wilhelm II: Perspectives and Historiography of German Südpolitik Francesco Cerasani	30
"The Moro Problem": Race, Religion and American Colonial Empire in the Southern Philippines, 1899–1939 Oliver Charbonneau	36
Defensive Modernization and Self-Induced Colonialism Radu Murea	45
Colonialism through Emigration: Italian Politics in Latin America between Nationalism and Commercial Expansion from Crispi to the Rise of Fascism Stefano Pelaggi	55
The Russian Attempt to Colonize East Africa Roberto Reali	62

Chapter Eleven Models of Decolonization

South Sudan: An Outlier in Postcolonial African Nation-Building?
The Challenges of a Postcolonial Nation: The Azerbaijani Democratic Republic (1918–1920)
The First Failures of the UNO in Palestine: The Partition Plan, the Creation of the State of Israel and <i>Nakba</i>
Iraq and the Oil Cold War: A Superpower Struggle and the End of the Iraq Petroleum Company (1958–1972)
The Soviet Intervention in Afghanistan as a Continuation of the Imperial Policy of Tsarist Russia110 Joanna Modrzejewska-Leśniewska
The Intellectual Property Protection System in the African French and British Colonies during 1945–1989 120 Mihaela Daciana Bolos
Chapter Twelve Economic Development and Economy of Inequality
German Capital in Georgia at the End of the Nineteenth and the Beginning of the Twentieth Century and its Importance
Development Strategies between Italy and Romania after the War and the Birth of the Romanian-Italian Commercial Bank: A Historical Overview
Social Integration in the Context of Regional Economic Integration (on the Example of the South Caucasian States)

vi

Empires and Nations from the Eighteenth to the Twentieth Century	vii
Reconfiguring Romanian Architecture by the Second Half of the 1950 Soviet Models and Local Economic Practices	
War and Empire: Portuguese Africa and the War Economy (1914–1919) Maria Fernanda Rollo and Ana Paula Pires	162
Companies and Firms in the "Italian Somalia" (1960–1970) Donatella Strangio	173

Part V: Empires and Nations in South and Eastern Europe

Chapter Thirteen Southeastern Europe

Early British Discursive Constructions of Montenegro (1840–1880) 185 Ana Živković

The Fundamental Rights of the Albanian Population of Chameria in Front of Greek Municipal Law and International Law 1913–1926..... 192 Blerina Sadiku

The Greek Orthodox Community of Mytilene: From the Multiethnic Symbiosis in the Ottoman Empire to the Greek State, 1908–1912 200 Maria Mandamadiotou

Chapter Fourteen The Habsburg Empire and Nationalities: The Case of Romanians

Reflections on the Political Culture of the Romanians from Transylvania and Hungary (1848–1914)......211 Vlad Popovici

Table of	Contents
----------	----------

How the Liberals Monopolized Cultural Nationalism Infusing Politics with National Ideology in Romania at the Turn of the Nineteenth	001
Century Petru Szedlacsek	231
The National Question in Transylvania in the Period Around the <i>Ausgleich</i>	243
From Protest Petitions to Parliamentary Action: The Attitude of the Leadership of the Nationalities in Hungary in Regards to the Minister Ágoston Trefort's Magyarization Policy Ovidiu Emil Iudean and Oana Valentina Sorescu	248
Politics and Parliamentarism: The Romanian Political Elite from Transylvania between Vienna and Pest (1860–1871) Alexandru Onojescu	258
Coming Late to the Party: Romania's Accelerated Modernization between 1859 and 1916 Gabriel Lataianu	266
Chapter Fifteen The Great War: Roots and Consequences	
Germany's Next War: Assumptions and Military Strategies of the German Army in 1905 Roberto Sciarrone	277
Montenegro in Italian Foreign Policy during the Balkan Wars (1912–1913) Slavko Burzanović	284
The Italian <i>Intelligentsia</i> and Armed Intervention in the Great War: The Debate on Cultural Magazines <i>La Voce, Edizione politica</i> and <i>L'unità, Problemi della vita italiana</i> Lorenzo Marmiroli	290
Religious and Ethnic Identities in the First World War Macedonia: Perspectives from the Holy See's Diplomacy Francesca Di Giulio	299

viii

Empires and Nations from the Eighteenth to the Twentieth Century ix
Drafting the Hungarian-Yugoslav Border: A Short Overview
Ethnic Conflicts in Cilicia and the Turkish War of Independence 1918–1922
Reconstruction Projects of Romanian and Hungarian States after 1918
Chapter Sixteen Europe between the Two World Wars
From the Second to the Third Reich: Foreign Policy and International Relations
Aspects of Political Cooperation between Italian and German Communists during the Period of the Weimar Republic
Diplomacy and Propaganda in Romania (1918–1946)
The Perspectives of the Monarchy in Interwar Romania: From the Constitutional Monarchy to Right-Wing Totalitarianism
Regional Security Pacts in Southeast Europe between the Two World Wars
Chapter Seventeen Rethinking the Adriatic Question in the Twentieth Century
Between War and Revolution: The Adriatic Question and D'Annunzio in Fiume, Building a New Italy (1918–1920)

Table of Contents

Yugoslav-Italian Relations and the Adriatic Issue in the Late 1918 and the Early 1919
Alberto Becherelli
The Eastern Adriatic in the Croatian National Revival
The Trieste Question and the 1948 Elections in Italy: An Assessment of the National and Foreign Propaganda 402 Gabriele Vargiu
The Last Risorgimento: Riots in Trieste in 1953411 Michele Pigliucci
Part VI: Communism, the Cold War and their Consequences
Chapter Eighteen Communism in Europe: Selected Case Studies
The Failure to Cope with Socialist Realism in the Soviet Union of the 1930s (Andrei Platonov) 421 Anna Troján
Nationalism and Socialism in Romania: The Case of Nicolae Ceauşescu's Cult of Personality
Gh. Gheorghiu-Dej and the Roots of the Romanian Dissidence Inside the Communist Camp
National Interests and International Communism: The Romanian Communists Advocating "Allargamento" (1967–1973) 446 Cezar Stanciu
Environment, Real Socialism and Sustainability in Russia
Environment, Pollution and Eco-Nationalism in the USSR

Х

Empires and Nations from the Eighteenth to the Twentieth Century xi
Chapter Nineteen Clashing Empires in the Cold War Era
Outer Space: A New Dimension for the Application of the Principle of Balance of Power during the Cold War
The Fear and the Solution: Yugoslavia between the Soviet Threat and the Western Military Aid (1948–1958)
Socialism and National Sovereignty: Some Reflections about the "Brezhnev Doctrine"
Imperial Legacy and Cold War Rationale: The Anglo-American Diplomacy and the Falklands War in 1982507 Davide Borsani
The End of the Cold War and New Challenges to Democracy 519 Amit Mishra
Chapter Twenty The Post-Cold War Era
The Debate on the German Nation after the Fall of the Berlin Wall: Critical Opinions about the Reunification
The Czech Republic and the Modern Czech Nation
The Alibi of Memories: Political Idealism, Culture and Ideology in Post-Communist Countries
Poisoned Support? A Hypothesis on US Policy Towards Yugoslavia, 1981–1991

Table of Conte	ents
----------------	------

The Defeat of Democratic Yugoslavism in Bosnia-Herzegovina: The Alliance of Reformist Forces of Yugoslavia Alfredo Sasso	563
Between Nations and Empires: Contemporary Reflections on Central Europe Piotr Chmiel	575
Soft Power and its Influence on the Developing Countries	582
The Romanian Struggle for Détente inside the Warsaw Treaty (1955–1965) Andreea Emilia Duță	590

xii

PART IV

COLONIAL POLITICS AND THE AGE OF EMPIRES

CHAPTER TEN

MODELS OF EUROPEAN COLONIAL EMPIRES

THE IMPACT OF BRITISH POLICY ON THE INSTITUTIONAL SYSTEM OF THE KHANATE OF KALAT (NORTH-WEST INDIA, 1870–1914)

GIANLUCA PASTORI

With its 71,593 square miles (including the area of the semiindependent "feudatory state" of Kharan), the Khanate of Kalat was the most extended part of the Baluchistan Agency, the political and administrative structure set up in 1877 to manage the province, laying on the extreme western parts of British India. Formed by five major regions (Jhalawan, Sarawan, Kachhi, Makran and Kharan), Kalat was ruled by an Ahmadzai king (*khan*), the leader of a wider Brahoi Confederation and, according to the provision of the "Brahoi Constitution" (the set of customary rules regulating the political relations between the *khan* himself and the local headmen, or *sardars*), *primus inter pares* among the chiefs of the region (IGI/PS 1908; on the "Brahoi Constitution," see Weightman 1934).

The relations between British India and Kalat date back to the early decades of the nineteenth century. During the First Afghan War (1839–42), Kalat was imposed, in Lord Auckland's eyes, as the main British salient to the northwest (Yapp 1980, 475ff.), but after the war the two powers grew gradually estranged. Neither the Treaty of Mastung (1854) nor that of Jacobabad (1876) could overcome the sense of mutual distrust. The treaties charged the khan with rights and duties *vis-à-vis* both the British authorities and the sardars. They also entrusted the government of India with the power to intervene (both politically and militarily) in the region. However, both Article 4 of the Treaty of Mastung and Article 6 of that of

Jacobabad lacked any precise reference to the forms and to the extent of British involvement (Aitchison 1909, 212–14, 215–17).

Feudal or federal? British policy and the Brahoi Constitution

The proneness of the British authorities to regard Kalat through the prism of European feudalism and their attitude to approach the Brahoi Constitution as a sort of Magna Charta help to explain the reason of this misunderstanding. They help to explain also why, after the establishment of the Baluchistan Agency, their local representatives were constantly trying to reshape the khanate's political and institutional system along the lines of a Western-style constitutional monarchy, balancing the khan's monocratic rule through the strengthening of the position of the main sardars and the establishment of more or less direct links with them.

The image of Kalat as a feudal state was deeply rooted into the British minds and was a constant reference amid the ups and downs of their frontier policy. According to this image, the sardars were bound to provide the khan with their military assistance, in return for the khan's recognition of their authority. This sort of vassalic obligation played a pivotal role in material as well as in symbolic terms. The responsibility to support the khan and the recognition that their authority stemmed from the khan's benevolence made the sardars subordinate subjects, independently from the power that they really enjoyed in their possessions or on their tribesmen. On the other hand, the uncontested power that the sardars locally exerted, together with their nature of Kalat's main political and military power, imbued them with the sense of being the guarantors of the khanate's "traditional freedoms" against any real or perceived tentative of usurpation (Swilder 1969; on the vassalic obligation among the Brahoi see Swilder 1972).

Keeping a balance between these two competing positions was a difficult task. In 1872, Sir William Merewether, the commissioner of Sind (who, at that time, was responsible for the relations with Kalat), remarked:

[t]he power of any of the Khans of Khelat [sic] over the turbulent chiefs of that country has always been of a very uncertain nature, much like that of the Plantagenet Kings over the Barons of England. ... The Khan is very poor owing to the best lands in his country being in the possession of the chiefs ... on whom he can no longer rely in consequence of the changes which are taking place in the habits and ideas of these chiefs. ... Though the chiefs, in virtue of their tenure of the lands they have, should give support to the ruler, his power has hitherto been so small that he cannot

Gianluca Pastori

enforce their doing so, or venture to deprive them of the lands for non-performance of their duty. (Merewether 1872, 235–37)

It is not surprising that the sardars massively supported the "constitutional" reading of the Brahoi power structure (Browne 1893).¹ A feudal vision (and, even more strongly, the federal vision that emerged in mid-1870s, following the adoption of the *sardar-i system*)² allowed them to strengthen their position and to solve (with the British support) the long lasting tug-of-war with the khan. The limitation of the khan's autocratic power and a creeping autonomization of the country's most peripheral areas were the main results of this process. Nonetheless, these benefits did not last too long. In the long run, the British involvement in Kalat's political dynamics led to permanent alterations at central and peripheral levels. Quoting Simanti Dutta (1990–91, 60), by rejecting the khan's authority and the set of rules supporting it, the sardars "were opting out of the indigenous skeletal, state structure, which had evolved in the eighteenth Century, in favour of a new colonial future within the orbit of the British Empire."

Within the system of the khan/sardars relations, the military dimension played a pivotal role. On the one hand, stood Mir Khudadad's ambitions to overcome the sardars' reluctant assistance and to endow the kingdom with an independent military power; on the other, the sardars' complaints, depicting the levy of what they labeled "a mercenary force" as a violation of their customary rights. Another thorny issue was the sardars' role in the new institutional system of Baluchistan. The choice to make them responsible for the safety and security of their own possessions; their power to levy tribal forces with the *placet* of the government of India; the payment of allowances on direct bases and not through the khan's mediation, were bones of contention under both Mir Khudadad and his successor, Mir Mahomud II (1893–1931). From this point of view, the

¹ As a matter of fact, the khan had had an army of his own since the time of Mir Nasir I. Beyond reorganizing the tribal army into two *dastà* (groups), labeled *Dastà-e Sarawan* and *Dastà-e Jhalawan* and formed by the troops of the local sardars, Mir Nasir established, in fact, a *Dastà-e Khan* under his own orders and formed by mercenaries and former slaves.

² Through the *sardar-i system* (*Sandeman system*), the sardars were made responsible for maintaining law and order in their own possession; for this reason they were allowed to raise tribal forces (*levies*) and benefited from British allowances on the basis of individual agreements, bypassing the khan to whom they were formally subordinated. This model, originally adopted by Major Robert Sandeman in his dealings with the Marri and Bugti tribes, was extended to the whole Baluchistan Agency during the reign of Mir Khudada Khan (1857–93).

opening of direct contacts between the sardars and the British authorities and the recognition of their independent political role were paving the way—in the eyes of the khan—for the emergence of a "joint power" system, which found its formal sanction with the establishment—under the auspices of the new AGG, Sir John Ramsay—of the Kalat State Council, in 1913.

From the feudal state to the "joint power" system: The KSC

The project of Kalat's new institutional order pursued the double aim of stabilizing the country "from inside," and of making it less sensitive to the external turbulences, coming, for example, from Persia, a country that, at the end of the 1910s, still deeply felt the impact of the "constitutional revolution" of 1904–1905. In this context, the reference to the Plantagenet experience was expedient in the legitimization of an institutional system that sunk its roots in the sardars' oligarchy, and that was deemed more apt to the character and the inclinations of the Baluch population than the Pashtun "anarchic" model of "tribal democracy" (Bruce 1900; on Pashtun "tribal democracy": Caroe 1988; on the British fascination for Pashtuns and what they see as their political order: Ahmed 1978).

The birth of the KSC thus was supported (between 1913 and 1914) by the adoption of other practical and symbolic measures. For example, to put the khanate's administration into a better shape, a regular budget was introduced, including all the state's properties and revenues, previously considered as mere belongings of the khan. The first Kalat state budget was drafted on the khan's request, in Mastung, May 18, 1913. From the budget, Mir Mahmud drew 300,000 rupees per year "to cover all my private expenses, including the pay of the troops at present in Kalat and the pay of my private Establishment," entrusting to his (British) political adviser and to the KSC the management of the remaining sum (Dew 1913a).³ Referring to the government of India about the impact of these

 $^{^3}$ On October 13, 1913, Mir Mahmud transferred to the political adviser his authority over the possession (*naibat*) of Jhalawan in exchange of an extra allowance of 50,000 rupees per year, and the revenues of this territory were included into the Kalat state budget. However, the budget did not include the revenues of Makran. This (provisional) arrangement provides a good measure, on the one hand, of the degree of autonomy that Makran enjoyed, on the other, of the role that the British political adviser still played in the domestic administration of Kalat, even after the adoption of the non-interference policy sanctioned by the government of India.

Gianluca Pastori

innovations, Ramsay (1913) remarked how, in his opinion, they were "the most important and far reaching changes that have taken place in Baluchistan during the past twenty years" and how they moved (along the guidelines that he had received) towards a more clear distinction of the British responsibility from that of the authorities of the Kalat state.

The short term effects of this action are clearly shown in a report from June 1913 by the political agent at Kalat, Major Armine Dew, about his cold season tour in the region (Dew 1913b). Worth noting, in this report, Major Dew constantly refers to the local headmen as to "the gentlemen of Makran." He also stressed the importance of the generational change then undergoing, the need to embed the "local aristocracy" into the system of the Indian nobility, and the expediency to acknowledge Makran's peculiar status *vis-à-vis* the khan's authority. Comparing the ongoing situation with the outbursts of violence of the previous years and with the old need of constantly sending "pacifying" missions from India, he observed:

the present generation of young Gichki Sardars are mostly educated to certain extent, and have been accustomed to live on friendly terms with the British Officers of the Makran Levy Corps. The son of the senior Sardar. Shehr Umar, is at present going through a Naib Tahsildar's course of duties under the Political Adviser in Kalat. Sardar Mehrab Khan's son is training with the 15th Cavalry at Jellunder and the son of Mir Abdul Karim is with the 58th Vaughan's Rifles (F.F.) in Ouetta. ... As the AGG is aware, there are no tribal question of any importance in Makran, the Gichki being few in number, and dependent on their slaves for their strength, or on intrigues with the aboriginal Baluchis. The presence of the Makran Levy Corps renders it impossible any combination of the people for purposes of creating trouble could possibly arise. ... I also arranged with the Commandant [of the Makran Levy Corps] to form a section of the sons of gentlemen in Makran who are to have a course of training, not only Gichki, but Nausherwanis and others. ... I cannot speak too highly of the Makran Levy Corps, and the work accomplished by the young officers who have been in independent and isolated charge of it. ... The spirit of the Corps is excellent and when with their own British Officers I feel convinced the man would be capable of very good work. As it, considering the life led by the men on the post on the frontier, their conduct has been exemplary. I do not mean to convey the idea that the Brohui of this country are equal to the best fighting races of India, but for the object for which they were formed and for the work in front of them, better men could not be found: they are capable of extraordinary hardship and fatigue, patient, obedient, and with a fine esprit de corps. They might well form the nucleus of and extremely useful force on this frontier. In has been an excellent institution for the tribes, from which the men are drawn, and adds strength to the administration. A very small percentage of the large recruiting ground

available has been touched, and more might be done. The Native Officers as a whole are excellent men and on terms of camaraderie with the British Officers.

The spreading of World War I to the Middle East and Asia marked the apogee of this process. Within the framework of an unprecedented war effort, the rhetoric of the return to the "time honored traditions" melted into the wider framework of imperial solidarity. In November 1914, commenting on the recent establishment of the ill-fated Baluch Camel Corps (he had been its wholehearted supporter), Dew (1914), now lieutenant colonel, remarked how:

[f]rom a political point of view, the formation of the Corps has had a most excellent effect, not only in that it has enabled the rulers of the two states [Kalat and Las Bela] with their Sardars and tribesmen to show their loyalty and take a share in the burden of war, a share by no means light considering the poverty of these frontier states, but also in that it has enabled the feudal system of supplying help to the rulers in time of stress, which had fallen into disuse, to be resuscitated.⁴

In Dew's perspective, the levy of the BCC was the apex of the process in which the Raj's good offices had led to a pacified country and to a restored tribal solidarity. Here, the return to "the time honoured tribal 'gham'... [the] scale of tribal assistance fixed as due by each Sardar" was a product of the restoration of the sound principles of the Brahoi Constitution and an example of how these principles could solve, in a nonconflictual way, many problems of Kalat. Mir Mahmud's proposal to contribute to the British war effort was, in itself, a sign of his pleasure for the new balance and of his will to cooperate with the British authorities to improve the social and political situation of his kingdom (Dew 1915). In a Whiggish perspective, it was also the final proof of the inherent goodness of a political model "which only required honest, earnest men, endowed with common sense to carry it on" (An Old Moss Trooper s.d.).⁵

⁴ According to the *wazir-i azam* of Kalat too, "this system of tribal *gham* was in force in the older times, and has again been revived in this occasion after a very long time" (*Report of the Wazir-i-Asam on the Formation of the Kalat State Camel Corps*, 30.11.1914, BL/OIOC, R/1/34/39).

⁵ On the basis of opinions expressed in it, the document was probably drafted in the Bombay presidency since its positions are quoted and criticized in a paper of the Punjab government from November 11, 1876.

Concluding remarks

Despite Dew's optimism, in 1915 Makran was burning again, soon followed by Jhalawan. In both cases, the government of India had to dispatch regular troops to crush the rebellions and to reestablish law and order. It was the first proof of the limits of the new institutional arrangement. It was also a proof of the limits that the tribal forces (even when led by British officers) encountered if charged to deal with local insurgencies without the khan's or the sardars' support. However, these fresh outbursts of violence went almost unnoticed, and their echo barely reached London. In the new international environment, the problems of Baluchistan became a negligible entity, at both political and military levels.⁶

The effort to build a "Kalat's nobility" *in vitro* had not been able either to solve the country's deeply-rooted institutional problems or to strengthen the British position *vis-à-vis* the quarrelsome native leadership. More radically, portraying the Khanate of Kalat as a feudal (or a federal) state, and its domestic political relations as a product of the unwritten rules of the Brahoi Constitution, did not smooth the country's integration into the imperial structure and did not foster its (largely fictional) role of a buffer state. Rather, it worsened its overall position and led to the final collapse of the same feudal paradigm that the British officers had originally placed at the foundations of their action.

Bibliography

- Ahmed, Akbar S. 1978. "An Aspect of the Colonial Encounter in the Frontier." *Asian Affairs* 9:319–27.
- Aitchison, Charles U. 1909. A Collection of Treaties, Engagements and Sanads relating to India and Neighbouring Countries. Revised and Continued up to 1 June 1906, Vol. XI, North-West Frontier Province, Baluchistan, Jammu and Kashmir, Eastern Turkistan and Afghanistan. Calcutta: Superintendent of Government Printing.
- An Old Moss Trooper. s.d. Two Frontier Policies. Repression or Reprisal. British Library, Oriental and India Office Collection [BL/OIOC; now India Office Records]: L/P&S/20/MEMO32.

⁶ See, for example, *Despatch of Regular Troops to Suppress the Disturbancies in Jhalawan*, BL/OIOC, R/1/34/36; *Unrest in Makran 1914/1915 and Raids Committed Therein by Transfrontier Baluchis*, BL/OIOC, R/1/34/37; Idem, BL/IOR, R/1/34/38; Idem, BL/OIOC, R/1/34/43.

- Browne, James [AGG in Baluchistan]. 1893. *Letter to Durand* [Foreign Secretary, Government of India], 15.7.1893. BL/OIOC: R/1/34/14.
- Bruce, Richard I. 1900. The Forward Policy and Its Results. Or Thirty-Five Years' Work Among the Tribes of Our North-Western Frontier of India. London: Longmans, Green & Co.
- Caroe, Olaf. 1988. *The Pathans. With an Epilogue on Russia*. Karachi: OUP; first ed., New York: Macmillan, St. Martin's Press, 1958.
- Dew, Armine B. [Political Agent Kalat]. 1913a. *Letter to Ramsay* [AGG in Baluchistan], 19.5.1913. BL/OIOC: R/1/34/33.
- —. [Political Agent Kalat]. 1913b. Letter to Ramsay [AGG in Baluchistan], 14.6.1913, esp. Appendix II, Short note by Major Dew on his tour through Jhalawan, the Levy Tract, Las Bela, Makran, Kachhi and Bolan during winter 1912–13). BL/OIOC: R/1/34/33.
- —. [Political Agent Kalat]. 1914. Political Agent Kalat's Report on the Formation of the Kalat State Camel Corps, 30.11.1914. BL/OIOC: R/1/34/33.
- —. [Political Agent Kalat]. 1915. Letter to Ramsay [AGG in Baluchistan], 8.3.1915. BL/OIOC: R/1/34/39.
- Dutta, Simanti. 1990–91. "Strategy and Structure. A Case Study in Imperial Policy and Tribal Society in British Baluchistan, 1876–1905." PhD diss., University of London.
- Imperial Gazetteer of India, Provincial Series [IGI/PS]. 1908. *Baluchistan*. Calcutta: Superintendent of Government Printing.
- Merewether, William L. 1872. Memorandum by Colonel Sir W.L. Merewether, Commissioner in Sind, on the present state of Affairs in relation to the Khelat State, dated Bombay, the 9th May 1872, in Baluchistan, No. 1. Papers relating to the Affairs of Khelat. Presented to both Houses of Parliment [sic] by Command of Her Majesty. London: HMSO, 1877; repr., Quetta: Department of Archives, 1991.
- Ramsay, John [AGG in Baluchistan]. 1913. Letter to MacMahon [Foreign Secretary, Government of India], 8.7.1913, n. 496C, Confidential. BL/OIOC: R/1/34/33.
- Swilder, Nina. 1969. "The Political Structure of a Tribal Federation: The Brahui of Baluchistan." PhD diss, Columbia University.
- —. 1972. "The Development of the Kalat Khanate." *Journal of Asian and African Studies* 7:115–21.
- Weightman, Hugh. 1934. Note by H. Weightman on the Constitutional History of the Kalat State. BL/OIOC: R/1/34/60; now Appendix VI, in, The Father's Bow. The Khanate of Kalât and British India (19th–20th Century), Riccardo Redaelli. Florence: Manent, 1997.

Yapp, Malcolm E. 1980. Strategies of British India. Britain, Iran and Afghanistan 1798–1850. Oxford: Clarendon Press.

THE FIRST TUNISIAN CRISIS (1864) ANTONELLO BATTAGLIA

During the same years in which Italy and France were trying to negotiate and find a solution to the Roman question, in Tunisia a violent revolt against the sultan attracted the interest of the two powers and a few years later it became a disputed area between the two countries and the origin of stark contrasts. Tunisia, largely autonomous, was ruled by a bey who received his authority directly from the sultan of Constantinople. Vassalage and dependence on the Turkish domination were characteristic factors of Tunisia, which ensured a military contribution during the Greek crisis of 1827 and the Crimean War of 1854–55 (Tunisian military contingent had 10,000 soldiers).

Over time, the trend towards autonomy in Tunisia became stronger: local rulers called for independence from the decadent imperial authority. The centrifugal tendency also found support in the international powers, primarily France, which had consolidated the conquest of Algeria, country that borders Tunisia, and aimed to break the ties between Tunis and Constantinople to extend its influence over the North African coast (Silva 1979, 75). In 1838, an article published in *Revue des Deux Mondes*, affirmed: "Algiers is not a colony, it is an empire, an empire far two days from Toulon." This is emblematic because it expresses the aspirations of the French colonialists.

Tunisia was also included in the Italian sphere of influence because of its proximity to the coast of Sicily and due to its strategic geographical position on major transit routes. It had attracted the Italian interest and a considerable emigration process and allowed, over the years, the formation of a large Italian community (Gabriele 1958, 368). In the past, the area had attracted the interest of the Kingdom of the Two Sicilies and the Kingdom of Sardinia. In the years immediately following the unification of the peninsula, the Italian interest increased, provoking the first conflicts with Paris.

In 1863, the financial situation in Tunisia led to the increase of Tunisian debt to France to about 28 million francs. At the end of the year, the prime minister of the bey, Mustafa Kasnar, tried to get a new substantial loan, but Napoleon III granted only five million francs. In order to increase state revenues, Kasnar, in agreement with the bey, decided to raise tax levies through the doubling of *Al-magba*, causing protests of the inhabitants and the insurgency of the Bedouins, led by Ali Ibn Ghadaham, in the region of Talah.

The riots spread from the hinterland to the coast, where Jews, French and Italians had major commercial developments. On April 21, the Italian royal consul in Tunis telegraphed to the Italian minister of foreign affairs, Visconti-Venosta, to send urgently naval units to protect the subjects from the violence of the uprising. The request of the consul was accepted and the frigates *Garibaldi*, commanded by Acton, and *Etna*, under the command of Suni, were sent.¹

On April 23, the two ships sailed from La Spezia. *Garibaldi* stopped in Cagliari to embark 1,000 tons of coal and arrived in Tunis on April 25, the day after the arrival of *Etna*.

The first directives given by Vice-Admiral Albini and Minister of the Navy Cugia to Acton reveal that the Italian intention was not to send an entire fleet and make a landing but to arrive with two ships to supervise the struggles (Gabriele 1958, 372–73). *Etna* was the first vessel to arrive, followed by two French vessels, *Algeciras* and *Redoutable*, and one British vessel, *Meane*.

Initially, the situation did not look serious, the presence of the Italian troops seemed to reassure the community, but in the following days the increase of the French units and the worsening of the situation forced Visconti-Venosta to ask by telegraph Albini to send additional Italian vessals (*Maria Adelaide, Duca di Genova* and *Magenta*). The minister demanded to talk with the consul and with the French and English admirals for a possible joint action.² Vice-Admiral Albini ordered a landing in case the French and the British decided to intervene. It was necessary to take active part in the defense of the European interests and to avoid being ousted in the eventuality of a future partition of Tunisia. On April 27, Visconti-Venosta ordered additional Italian units.³

Albini sailed from La Spezia with *Maria Adelaide* and arrived in the Gulf of Tunis at 10 am. on April 30. Upon arrival, he reached the French Admiral d'Herbinghem for updates about the situation and immediately realized how strong the Anglo-French rivalry was. In particular, the commander of the French fleet was inclined to urge the bey to dismiss the prime minister, who was guilty of having caused the insurrection, but the

¹ Archivio Centrale dello Stato (ACS), box 160, doc. 35.

² ACS, box 2, doc. 6.

³ ACS, box 2, doc. 9.

British Commander Woadhome did not have the same opinion and opposed the French proposal about the landing.⁴ On May 7, d'Herbinghem confided to Albini that it was necessary to deploy 10,000 men. The Italian vice-admiral telegraphed the ministry requesting adequate military reinforcements to join the action with no less force than France (Gabriele 1958, 378). On May 12, the Italian frigate boarded two companies of marines with supplies previously requested by the vice-admiral. At that time, Console Gambarotta warned Visconti-Venosta that the situation was becoming more "serious and worrying," referring to the riots in Tunis between the Arabs and the Jews; while in Sfax, the Italians were forced to take refuge on ships.⁵

In the following days, Acton, the commander of *Garibaldi* at Susa and Pucci, the commander of *Magenta* in Sfax, confirmed the seriousness of the situation fearing an agreement between the French forces and the bey for the deployment of the troops and a future protectorate of Napoleon III. The bey dismissed the news, which probably had been spread by the French to test the reaction of the population. The bey officially denied any news about the negotiations with Paris, confirming Tunisian independence from the Turkish and European influences. In the following days, an Ottoman naval division, composed of three units and carrying on board of the flagship an imperial commissioner, arrived at the Tunisian coast and a few hours later also French military reinforcements arrived under the command of Vice-Admiral Bouet de Willaumetz. The Italian consul emphasized the unusual massive presence of the French units and hypothesized an active involvement of Paris in the rebellion against the bey.

Albini asked for instructions from Turin and the minister reiterated the order to be very careful regarding the French and the British maneuvering.⁶

The false information about an impending European landing spread among the population in Sfax, and the population reacted aggressively, asserting their dissent towards the presence of the foreign armies. Acton the commander of *Garibaldi* docked in Sfax—suggested caution to the minister, proposing to limit the Italian action to supervision and ensuring the safety of Italian subjects.⁷ In June, the situation worsened: the bey opposed the French request for the resignation of the prime minister and the population continued to arm in the event of a French landing. In Sfax, Europeans took refuge on the board of *Garibaldi*, among them also the

⁴ Albini's report to Cugia, Tunis, May 3, 1864 –, ACS, box 2, doc. 14.

⁵ ACS, box 2, doc. 19.

⁶ ACS, box 2, doc. 23.

⁷ From Acton to Albini, ACS, box 2, doc. 65.

consular representatives of Austria, Denmark, France, Spain and the United States. The British wanted to reestablish the Ottoman control in the area and to avoid the French and/or Italian influence over the area.

The fleet that conquered the base in Tunisia would control the Mediterranean Sea and, in the future, with the opening of the Suez Canal, also the routes to the Indies. France would assume the total domination over the seas. As for Italy, London did not want the two coasts of the Mediterranean Sea (Sicilian and African) to be monopolized by a single state.

The British considered only two options: (1) to support Tunisian independence from the Ottoman Empire and from Italy and France; (2) to support Constantinople to restore order in the region.

In both solutions, London wanted to maintain the status quo by opposing the Italian-French landing and the increase of their influence. Probably the British spread the false news about the upcoming foreign landing, stirred up the local population and promoted the sale of arms by Maltese sailors (Gabriele 1958, 398).

Italians were preparing the landing of two infantry regiments, a battalion of riflemen, a battery of artillery, a sapper company and several detachments, in all about 4,000 men. The program was organized as follows: (1) landing and occupation of La Goletta; (2) march on Tunis; (3) stabilization in Tunis; (4) security and organization services; (5) administrative service.

The Italian forces would enter Tunis from two directions: sea and land. From the sea, a sharpshooters battalion, a part of the corps of engineers and two companies of marine corps would enter Tunis.⁸

On June 20, Albini—informing neither the French nor to the British visited the bey and proposed to land an Italian army corps in order to suppress the revolution. The Tunisian ruler, while emphasizing the good relations with Italy, declined the proposal trusting in his own military forces. Visconti-Venosta warned the vice-admiral. The minister did not have the intention to conquer Tunis and start a campaign, engaging large forces and resources.

With the evolution of the situation and due to the British pressure, the international community was considering more and more favorably a Turkish intervention, but the French Admiral Bouet affirmed that France would not accept any intervention from Constantinople (Chiala 1892, 98, 99). Paris began a campaign of intimidation against the bey, threatening to deploy military corps in the eventuality of a Turkish intervention: *Actif* was sent to cruise in the Tunisian seas, but the British officially protested.

⁸ ACS, box 2, doc. 106.

In the late summer, the situation gradually improved and the pacification of some tribes brought the feeling that the agitation would end soon. In this context, the continuing rumors of a European landing lost credibility and France accepted the British solution of "non-intervention." The fear of enemy action and the decrease of the number of clashes allowed all the powers to share the maintenance of the status quo. The bey's forces were now sufficient for the maintenance of order and the European powers decided to recall their fleets. The order of departure of maritime units became an international controversy because the Turkish commissioner, Haydir Efendi, agreed to withdraw his fleet after the French and Italians, but Paris announced that the French ships would be the last to return to their homeland.

The *querelle* lasted for a month. London tried to overcome the impasse by proposing that fleets leave simultaneously. The British initiative was immediately accepted by Paris, but Constantinople hesitated a few days before giving its *placet*. The date was established on September 23 at 11 a.m.

The Italian fleet sailed towards La Spezia and in the bay of Tunis *Etna* and *Sirena* remained to patrol the coastline. At the beginning of October, an official of the consulate of France in Tunisia visited his brother, a resident there and immediately a British flagship, *Revenge*, sailed to Sfax and Susa under the pretext to notify some orders to the corvette *Chanticleer*. Indeed, the Anglo-French conflict was not over yet. London feared the expansionist ambitions of Paris and also a French encroachment from Algeria to Tunisia. The bey's army defeated the rebels in the decisive battle of October 7 and slowly resumed control over the cities and villages. On November 9, the revolution could be considered over: the leaders of the revolt were arrested and beaten, but forgiven, and the last European vessels came back home. *Etna* and *Sirena* continued the mission until the first week of December, when they returned permanently to Italy.

Bibliography

Primary sources

Archivio Centrale dello Stato (ACS).

Secondary sources

- Baratieri, Oreste. 1895. "Una spedizione in Tunisia." *Nuova Antologia Vol.* 30, fasc. 11:607–10.
- Chiala, Luigi. 1892. Pagine di Storia contemporanea. Dal Convegno di Plombières al Congresso di Berlino. Turin-Rome: L. Roux e C.
- Frattolillo, Fernando. 1989. "Mire espansionistiche e progetti coloniali italiani nei documenti dell'Ufficio Storico dello SME." *Fonti e problemi* 2:1183–92.
- Gabriele, Mariano. 1958. *La politica navale italiana dall'Unità alla vigilia di Lissa*. Milan: Giuffrè.
- —. 1996. Marina e diplomazia a metà Ottocento. Rome: Rivista Marittima.
- —. 1999. La prima marina d'Italia (1860-1866): la prima fase di un potere marittimo. Rome: USMM.
- Monteleone, Giulio. 1980. *Il governo italiano di fronte alla crisi tunisina 1864*. Rome: Istituto per la storia del Risorgimento italiano.

THE BRITISH EMPIRE IN SOUTH AFRICA, 1875–1881: A Case Study in the Changes of Imperial Thought

MICHAŁ LEŚNIEWSKI

Contemporary historiography usually questions the notion that there was a change in the British imperial policy during the 1870s and 1880s. Since the 1950s many historians have criticized the idea that there was a significant shift in the imperial policy and thought during the 1870s. Historians, such as Ronald E. Robinson, John A. Gallagher or Alan G.L. Shaw, have stressed the continuity of British imperial policy and thinking during the nineteenth century. They have pointed to the fact that between 1820 and 1870 the supposedly reluctant generation of British politicians added to the empire a considerable set of territories all over the world (Gallagher and Robinson 1953, 2–3; Porter 1994, 65–66, 70–77, 89–90). They argue that those territories were not included by accident. In fact, they argue that the ideology of the empire of that time was expansionist as after the 1870s.

They do not deny that there was an anti-imperialist opposition and that there were influential politicians, such as John Bright or Richard Cobden, who opposed the imperial expansion. But they remind us also that such critics had always existed, even during the height of the empire in the 1890s.¹ The period between 1815 and 1872 was the time of debate concerning the future of the British Empire. Many different ideas were exchanged between humanitarians, settlers, missionaries, expansionists, colonial reformers, free-traders and protectionists. In fact, the same persons, like Benjamin Disraeli, articulated sometimes contradictory concepts

¹ It is enough to mention the famous book of John A. Hobson, *Imperialism. A Study*, published in 1902 or the works of Bernard Shaw, such as *The Man of Destiny. A Trifle* from 1920 (especially the pages 200–201), which was first published in 1896 and his *Fabianism and the Empire. A Manifesto by the Fabian Society*, published in London in1900.